College Park Quarterly Meeting

In the world but not of it

Tenth Month 20-21, 2012, Sierra Friends Center

Opening Plenary 

Welcome 

Opening Plenary started at 9:20 am. Presiding Clerk Eric Moon (Berkeley) welcomed us to this 219th gathering of College Park Quarterly Meeting.  He introduced Jan Turner (Humboldt) as Assistant Clerk, Tom Yamaguchi (Strawberry Creek) as Recording Clerk, Elizabeth Boardman (Davis), Clerk of Ministry and Oversight, Owain Elliot (San Francisco) as Arrangements Coordinator, and Gordon Starr as a helpful member of Grass Valley Meeting. 

The Clerk asked that all announcements be given to the Assistant Clerk.

Roll Call and Introductions

Clerk Eric Moon led the roll call. Members and attenders from the following meetings and worship groups were present at the plenary:

Apple Seed

Berkeley

Central Coast

Chico

Davis

Delta

Friends House Worship Group

Grass Valley

Humboldt

Lake County Worship Group

Live Oak

Palo Alto

Redding

Redwood Forest

Reno

Sacramento

San Francisco

San Jose

Santa Cruz

Strawberry Creek

The following visitors from other meetings and organizations introduced themselves:

Andrew Secrest of Berkeley Friends Church

Margorie Fox (San Diego) who is candidate for the position of head of Sierra Friends Center

Tom Findley of Winnipeg Meeting

Rachel Stacy who is attending Santa Cruz and is a member of Baltimore Meeting

Emily Mueller of the admissions office of Sierra Friends Center

Margaret Sorrel, attender at Strawberry Creek and member of University Meeting, Seattle, Washington

Alyssa Nelson (Davis) is Youth Program Coordinator

Jim Summers of La Jolla Meeting to assist with the Youth Program Coordinator

Delcy Steffy (Sacramento) introduced the Children’s Program, which will be in Madrone. This session, we are having a Kinder program in addition to the regular children’s program. We need volunteers for both programs. The children will help prepare dessert this afternoon. 

Gordon Starr (Grass Valley) clarified the chores list. The first clean up crew starts at the beginning of the meal and eats after second crew arrives. The prep crew arrives 2 hours before the meal.

Anna Lichterman (Strawberry Creek) and Brendan Fagen (Reno) introduced Teen Program. Everyone is invited to attend the teen business meeting.

The following interest groups are scheduled for after lunch.

There will be a service project involving work in the vegetable garden.

Kevan Insko of Friends Committee on Legislation of California will discuss the work of FCL CA.

Rachel Findley (Strawberry Creek) announced she will lead a group on prayer.

Nominating Committee co-clerk Alice Sowaal (San Francisco) announced an open committee meeting for suggestions.

Bob Runyan (Chico) announced the group called  “What is the Good News Today that Friends Proclaim?” It will be led by Jan Turner (Humboldt).

Peter Trueblood (Strawberry Creek) said he was asked to lead an interest group on Green Burials and was prepared to lead a group at this session. Unfortunately that group was not scheduled. Friends agreed it is a good topic could be scheduled for the winter session. The Clerk reminded us to channel all interest group requests through the Assistant Clerk. A planning meeting on the schedule is held six weeks before the next session. Friends who would like to attend an interest group on green burials should speak to Peter Trueblood.

Nominating Committee

Nominating co-clerks Alice Sowaal (San Francisco) and Sarah Tyrell (Berkeley) distributed the nominating committee report. The new nominations are in bold. Three Friends are nominated for the College Park Friends Education Association Board with terms ending 7/31/2015: Dawn Einwalter (Davis), Donna Eyestone (Berkeley), and Sandra Schwartz (San Francisco). The term of Kelsey Crowe (no meeting) is being extended to 7/31/2015.

There is one nomination for the Ben Lomond Quaker Center Association Board, Kathy Richman (Live Oak.)

Alice noted the open positions on the report that are marked with arrows: Second Assistant Registrar, Arrangements Clerk, and three arrangements coordinators. Friends interested in these positions should speak to members of Nominating Committee.

These nominations will be seasoned until plenary III tomorrow.

Naming Committee Report 

Stephen Matchett (San Francisco) delivered with report for the Naming Committee. The other members are Denis Thalson (Berkeley) who is the convener and Rolene Walker (San Francisco).

Nominating Committee has six members serving 3year terms. This year has a vacancy in an unexpired term.

Co-clerk Alice Sowaal (San Francisco) is leaving the committee. Sarah Tyrell (Berkeley) is leaving as co-clerk but staying on as a member of the committee (ending 1/31/2014).

Jeff Richman (Live Oak) is nominated as clerk of the committee (ending 1/31/2014).

Karen Morgan (Redwood Forest) will fill a term ending 1/31/2014

For 3-year terms, the following people are nominated: Valerie Nuttman (Santa Cruz) and Gordon Starr (Grass Valley).

Stephen announced that Dan Beck (Redwood Forest) is being released from membership of Nominating Committee.

These nominations will season for one day. Friends with questions or concerns may speak to Stephen Matchett (San Francisco). 

Ministry and Oversight

Elizabeth Boardman (Davis), clerk of Ministry and Oversight Committee, presented the report. She announced $1000 grant to Augie Brinker (Santa Cruz) for attendance at the Woolman Semester this spring. Augie is also receiving financial support from his monthly meeting.

Ministry and Oversight is looking for ways to help Nominating Committee. They are consulting with the Experimentation and Implementation subcommittee of PYM’s Ministry and Oversight. That subcommittee is being convened by Paul Harris (Redwood Forest).

M&O has a book of state of meeting reports that Friends are invited to read. To help meeting with their reports, M&O plans to offer clearer deadlines and contact information and, following the Southern California model, some queries that monthly meetings might use in writing their reports in 2013.  

They are gathering useful materials from other Yearly Meetings, and refining the working draft of our own “Challenge and Trust” paper to share with Friends. Copies are available upon request.

M&O had a listening meeting on Friends House regarding the challenges they are currently facing. One query that has risen from the discussions is “What does it mean that our corporations are under the care of the quarterly meeting?” M&O has drafted paper and will discuss it at a meeting tomorrow morning.

Announcements

Assistant Clerk Jan Turner (Humboldt) made announcements. She asks that Friends send announcements to her by e-mail in plain text format.

Family night is focused on intergenerational activities and games.

Lost and found items from PYM are on the deck. Those not claimed will be given to charity.

Quaker Oaks Farm will hold a work camp.

Eric Moon (Berkeley) has copies of the CPQM directory for $5.

Lunchtime discussions will include Quaker-informed World University and School by Scott MacLeod (San Francisco).

Susan Smith (Berkeley) will be collecting postcards asking Senator Dianne Feinstein, chair of the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence. The postcard ask her to release that committee’s investigation report on torture.

Palo Alto Meeting will have an El Salvador Service-Learning trip for youth 14 years and older, July3-18, 2013.

Book Store hours were announced. The bookstore seeks volunteers. See Sandy Farley, Tom Farley, or Eric Sabelman (all from Palo Alto).

We counted off for 10 worship sharing groups.

Jan Turner (Humboldt) led the Concentric Circle exercise from approximately 10:15 to 10:45.

Plenary I

Plenary I began at 10:50 am, introduced by Dorothy Henderson (Grass Valley). The Guided exercise was developed by the Adult Teen Committee, which consists of Jim Anderson (Chico), Kathy Runyan (clerk) (Chico), Sue Torrey (Central Coast), and Stephen Matchett (San Francisco). The committee was assisted by Youth Program Coordinator Alyssa Nelson (Davis). The exercise is inspired by the theme of the session. Dorothy asked everyone imagine being a teenager again and responding to the queries as a teenager.

Dorothy introduced five Friends who are serving as Friendly Adult Presences for the session: Nora Cooke (Grass Valley, Julian Garrett (San Jose), Brian Runyan (Chico), Erica Tarabini (Chico), and Rachel Stacy (Santa Cruz/ Baltimore).

After the exercise, the plenary ended with worship at 11:50 am.

Plenary II

Plenary II opened at 3:00 pm. Recording Clerk Tom Yamaguchi read the minutes for the opening and first plenaries. The minutes were approved with a few corrections.

Friends Committee on Legislation of California (FCL CA)

Kevan Insko of Friends Committee on Legislation of California gave the report for organization that was founded 60 years ago during the McCarthy Era. FCL CA has taken unpopular or controversial positions, being years ahead of its time on those issues.

One of FCL’s successes in the last term was the signing by Governor Brown of Senate Bill 9, which allows those sentenced to life without the possibility of parole for offenses committed as juveniles to apply for a new sentence of 25-years-to life and the opportunity earn parole, provided they meet certain conditions.

FCL has stopped some really bad bills, including one requiring young men applying for California drivers licenses to have their names sent to Selective Service. Kevan warned that the bill could be back next year.

She expressed disappointment that Governor Brown vetoed AB 1270, which would have allowed journalists to interview prisoners.

She asked everyone to become a contributing member of FCL. Several members have put up a challenge match of $60,000. They will match all donations, dollar for dollar, up to that amount.

In response to a question, Kevan said the most is important thing that meetings can do to pass Proposition 34 (SAFE California Act) is volunteer on the phone banking.

College Park Friends Educational Association (CPFEA)

Sharon Stewart (Grass Valley) reported as clerk of the College Park Friends Educational Association. 30 students have enrolled in the Woolman Semesters for Spring and Fall. She encourages everyone to attend the next graduation on 12/15/2012. Projects include the Woolman Farm to Table Program, the Feast in the Field fundraiser, which featured foods mostly grown on campus, and the Farm to Forest Program, which was awarded a $10,000 grant from Audubon Society. 

While the summer camp was very successful, the Team Leadership Camp had disappointing attendance. Camp programs are being revised to fit more fully into the Woolman Semester mission and vision. Emily Wheeler, a former Woolman intern, is the new Outreach and Admissions Director.

The board expects to select a new Head of School by mid-November. They are also working on reducing their $1.5 million debt. A number of Friends and Friends Meetings have forgiven past loans.

Dorothy Henderson (Grass Valley) introduced Woolman graduates, Brooke Lyons-Justus and Sophie Brinker, who spoke of their experiences. 

For Brooke, this was her first experience working with Quakers. She was impressed by the support of the community. She found weekly meetings for worship very valuable, as well as powerful worship sharing groups with great queries. She wants to learn more about Quakers and attended PYM last summer. She is now attending Strawberry Creek Meeting. Brooke can answer questions on the Ambassador program.

Sophie Brinker attended Earlham after Woolman. She then returned to Woolman as an intern. Sophie’s interests are working on a farm, working with young people, and cooking. She wants to base her work in Quaker testimonies. Sophie can answer questions on the intern program.

One Friend reminded us that this is Dorothy Henderson’s last fall quarterly meeting as head of School. We are all thankful for her contributions.

Friends International Center in Ramallah (FICR)

Janet Leslie (Chico) shared information about the Friends International Center established in Ramallah in 2005 by Ramallah Friends Meeting, with help from Friends in the U.S. About two years ago, Janet Leslie and Jim Anderson went to Israel and Palestine with a group led by Max and Jane Carter of Guilford College, spending most of their time in the West Bank. Janet talked about the work of Friends International Center, and also about the Ramallah Friends Schools (established in 1869) and Ramallah Friends Meeting (whose meetinghouse was built in 1910). She urged our support for these steadfast Friends. More information can be found at www.ramallahquakers.org.

Treasurer’s Report

Paul Harris distributed Treasurer’s reports.

The quota is set at $2 per member with membership based on the last PYM statistical report.

The Scholarship Fund will be reduced by $1,000 to reflect the recent scholarship announced by Ministry and Oversight Committee.

One Friend noticed an increase in donations to Quaker Center over the previous spring session. The Treasurer said he doesn’t know why the amount increased. The registration form allows Friends to make additional donations along with their registration fees.

Finance Committee

Carl Anderson (Strawberry Creek) clerk summarized the Finance Committee report which is attached. Rates for attending quarterly meeting sessions are higher than one year ago. He noted three reasons for the increase. One is that there more is being spent on food and with the interest of providing better food for meals. We are also paying more to Quaker Center and Sierra Friends Center for the use of their sites. The third reason is that in recent years rates have been lower to bring down a surplus. Higher rates will prevent the sessions from losing too much money. He emphasized that cost should not be an obstacle to attending quarterly meeting. He can speak with Friends who may have problems with the new rates. Elizabeth Boardman of M&O added that rates for teens and families have been kept low to encourage attendance. People with financial need should request scholarships. They can speak to their monthly meetings for support, and CPQM can match grants from monthly meetings.

Announcements

The Assistant Clerk made announcements.

M&O will have an open meeting at 7:30 am tomorrow in the office meeting room. They will address the query: what does it mean to have corporations under the care of CPQM?

Anyone interested in visiting Senator Feinstein office can speak to Susan Smith or Paul Harris.

People who attended the interest group “What is the Good News Today that Friends Proclaim?” wrote their responses to queries posed to the group. Those responses have been posted on the back wall of the meeting room. People are invited to read them and can put dots on responses that resonate with them.

Owain Elliott announced that people can sign up for final clean up jobs.

Delta Meeting will have a meeting for worship on12/9/12 at Lawrence Livermore Lab visitor’s gate. Friends will gather 10:30 am, with singing at 11 am, followed by worship.

Stephen Matchett reported at someone has donated a building to San Francisco Meeting. There are a number of conditions for keeping the building. They are currently looking at finding funds for repairing and maintaining the building which is a few blocks from the meeting house. 

The clerk read two poems by John Greenleaf Whittier that supported the election of Abraham Lincoln. Plenary II ended with worship at 4:25 pm.

Plenary III

Plenary III began on 10/21/2012 at 8:55 am after a period of silent worship. The Clerk welcomed us back to Plenary, expecting more to arrive from the recently ended open meeting of Ministry and Oversight Committee. He thanked Grass Valley for their hospitality.

Recording Clerk Tom Yamaguchi (Strawberry Creek) read minutes for Plenary II. The minutes were approved with a few corrections. The clerk said he will be working with Bob Runyan (Chico) to post the minutes to the CPQM web site.

Registrar’s Report

Sandy Kewman (Grass Valley) gave the Registrar’s report. We had 121 attenders at this fall quarterly session. The youngest is 3 months old.  There were 11 children and 10 teens. Last fall we had 126 attendees.

Sandy reminded us to leave our nametag holders in the box by the dining hall. She also reminded us of available scholarships. For this session there was only one request for a scholarship.

In response to a question, Sandy did not believe late registrations were a problem. She will consult with Denis Thalson, the previous registrar.

The Clerk noted that e-mail is the most effective, low cost method of getting registration materials out. He asked if regular attenders would like to receive those notices and registration directly by e-mail. This would amount to about three e-mails per year. 

Palo Alto will host winter quarter on 1/19/2013. No advance registration, but there will be advance notice, especially for teens who may wish to attend. 

One Friend suggested that people be allowed to opt in to the e-mail list and be responsible when their e-mail changes.

The Clerk said he recognizes that not everyone gets e-mail and CPQM will continue to distribute materials by other methods, as well.

Tom Farley (Palo Alto) announced that Eric Sabelman is the local arrangements coordinator for winter quarter. Let Eric know if children will be attending.

It was noted that Southern California Quarter has listserv and Facebook group. Their sessions have good attendance.

We are asked to get early updates to our web site and get announcements to our newsletter editors before their deadlines.

Nominations Brought by Nominating Committee

The Recording Clerk gave the second reading of names brought by Nominating Committee to fill positions on the boards of CPFE and BLQB. These names have seasoned for one day, Nominating Committee heard no concerns expressed. The nominations were approved.

Names Brought by Naming Committee

The Recording Clerk gave the second reading of names brought by Naming Committee to serve on Nominating Committee. Naming Committee heard no concerns. The nominations were approved.

Nominating Committee

Alice Sowaal (San Francisco) Co-clerk of Nominating Committee reported that at the committee's open meeting on Saturday they heard concerns from Friends about the duplication of structures and responsibilities between the quarterly and yearly meetings and a concern that we should better support our clerks.

Friends House

Ann Scott (Redwood Forest) announced that Friends will be receiving a fundraising appeal letter from Friends House. The Friends House Board has been strengthened. Margaret Sorrel (Strawberry Creek) has joined the board. She said that Friends House comes to you for your care and your prayers and your money. They would like regular commitments to keep this community alive for those who wish to join it in years ahead.

The clerk reminded us that we will be hearing a report from Friends House at the winter quarter session.

Announcements

The Assistant Clerk gave announcements.

Still have quarterly directories. Clerk added that is it also available as a PDF document.

Plenary III ended at 10:45 am. Joined Grass Valley Meeting for meeting for worship.

Plenary IV

Plenary IV began at 11:15 am

Augie Brinker (Santa Cruz) and Anna Lichterman (Strawberry Creek) read the epistle from the teens. They harvested eggplant and basil from the garden for their service project. They participated in Family Night. They have come to consensus that they fully support continuing the Youth Program Coordinator position.

Announcements

The Assistant Clerk read announcements.

Barbara Christiwitz (Lake County Worship Group) could not be with us because her father died last week. Friends are asked to hold Barbara and her family in South Dakota in the Light.

Owain Elliot (San Francisco) announced only 12 names on final clean up. We need to get rented chairs onto porch for pick up.

Children’s Committee

Delcy Steffy (Sacramento) introduced Jarod Rischpater (Palo Alto) who read the epistle. Children participated in the service project in the garden. They made spin art. All the children enjoyed the food. On Family Night they sang with Lisa. They made Candy Apples for Saturday Night dessert. This is Jarod Rischpater’s (Palo Alto) last fall quarterly session in the children’s program. His work with the program is appreciated by all. Delcy also acknowledged other volunteers.

Announcements

The Clerk announced that the debriefing meeting for committee clerks will be held at lunch. It will be clerked by the Assistant Clerk.

Jim Anderson (Chico) reported on the week-long session called “Quakers in the Light” that was held at Ben Lomond Quaker Center. He quoted Friends who participated in the session who brought their own queries. Shared lives with each other to gain an additional sense of community that could be built over a week’s time. They are not sure where this will go from here. He expects more exploration within our monthly meetings. Jim thanked Quaker Center for holding the session.

Andrew Secrest (Live Oak/Berkeley Friends Church) informed the meeting of his diagnosis of Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). While his physical body will experience deterioration, his mind will remain sharp.

Minutes were approved with some corrections.

Plenary ended at 11:50 am with silent worship.

Respectfully submitted,



Signed,

Tom Yamaguchi, Recording Clerk


Eric Moon, Presiding Clerk

Attachments:

Ministry and Oversight Committee Report

Treasurer’s Report

Membership Quota, Fall 2011 Report

Nominating Committee Report

College Park Friends Educational Association Report

